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Special Committee on Vehicles for Hire Meeting Minutes - amended
April 6, 2016
1:30 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Matt Schellenberg (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Bill Gulliford (dep. 3:06), Garrett Dennis, Doyle Carter (arr. 1:47)
Also:  Peggy Sidman and Paige Johnston – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Ali Korman-Shelton  – Mayor’s Office; Kirk Wendland, Paul Crawford and Bob Carle – Office of Economic Development; Chief Robert Connor – Sheriff’s Office; Mike Weinstein – Finance Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:30 p.m.
Chairman Schellenberg convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record. 
Cesar Fernandez with Uber’s public policy office in South Florida said that four jurisdictions in Florida – Gainesville, Broward County, Palm Beach County, and Tallahassee - have good regulatory ordinances in place that follow the same general pattern. Brad Nail, an Uber insurance expert from Arlington, Virginia stated that Uber and Lyft have purchased non-owner automobile insurance to cover their operations and have worked with the insurance industry to modify those policies to meet the specific needs of the TNC industry. The standard $1 million policies in effect on TNC vehicles when they are in commercial use are substantially higher than the typical limits on personal vehicle policies and required by most states for other types of vehicles for hire. Tim Alborg representing Lyft said that the safety of the general public is everyone’s priority and his company, like Uber, believes that sensible regulation is in everyone’s best interest and the company is happy to participate in crafting those sensible regulations. 
In response to a questions from Council Member Crescimbeni about the company’s past evasion of the City’s regulatory efforts, Mr. Fernandez stated that the City’s use of City cellphones and credit cards for sting operations violate the company’s conditions of use for its app and therefore warrants a ban on the use of those phones and credit cards. In response to a question about Uber’s operations in Houston, Mr. Fernandez said that Uber has been in that market for about 2 years but may leave that market because of the stringency of the regulations that city has implemented. The rigor of their background checks discourages potential drivers and Uber may determine that Houston’s regulations don’t allow their business model to work there.
Council Member Gulliford said that one of his primary concerns is the problem of rogue drivers giving the appearance of being on the Uber or Lyft app when they really aren’t and leaving unwitting passengers uncovered by the company’s insurance. He hoped the TNC companies would be willing to produce a certain number of public service announcements to inform the general public about avoiding rogue drivers and to possibly place notations on trip receipts regarding the importance of avoiding rogue drivers. He also inquired about the possibility of the TNC companies giving the City the names of persons who apply to drive for those companies but fail their background checks. Mr. Nail said that the rogue driver issue appears to be much more of an issue in Florida than anywhere else the company operates, for unaccountable reasons. He doesn’t know if the problem is actually greater in Florida or if there is just a greater perception here.
In response to a question from Council Member Dennis about whether Uber drivers are employees who get 1099 forms for tax purposes, Mr. Fernandez indicated they are and do receive 1099s. Mr. Dennis questioned how the City would pay for enforcement. Mr. Fernandez said that TNC permit fees vary widely in jurisdictions around the country from reasonable fees that cover the cost of regulation and enforcement to clearly unreasonable fees that far exceed a jurisdiction’s cost of enforcement. He noted that if the TNC companies are doing the driver background checks and third party providers are conducting the vehicle inspections, a city’s enforcement and administration costs should be relatively small. Mr. Alborg said that Lyft is not in favor of a per-driver fee, which doesn’t work well for the TNC model of hundreds or thousands of part-time drivers. In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, Mr. Fernandez declined to disclose the exact number of Uber drivers operating in Jacksonville or the number of transports arranged through the company’s app as being proprietary information, but did offer to provide less specific ranges of numbers.
The committee briefly discussed a recent incident in Kalamazoo, Michigan where an Uber driver murdered several people. Mr. Fernandez pointed out that the perpetrator had undergone a background check and had no criminal history, so there was no way of preventing this occurrence through any normal regulatory mechanism.

In response to a statement from Brad Braddock of Checker Yellow Cab, representing the taxicab industry, about Uber having recently paid a $28 million settlement in two class action lawsuits alleging that the company misled its customers about the quality of its driver background checks, Mr. Nail stated that the lawsuits were about the nature of the advertising statements, not about the quality of the background checks themselves. Mr. Fernandez said that Uber and Lyft do not operate through City-licensed vehicle for hire companies in Jacksonville because they contend that they are not taxi companies and are not subject to the existing regulations that are geared to the taxi industry.

Mr. Nail answered questions from the committee about the times and circumstances under which the driver’s personal vehicle insurance is in effect versus the TNC company’s higher limit commercial liability policy. The committee discussed the several levels of the drivers’ personal insurance requirements embodied in different versions of the pending bills and in the state law. Mr. Nail confirmed that Uber’s commercial policy is in effect from the time a ride is arranged through the company app, including before the rider has actually entered the vehicle.
Motion (Crescimbeni): require $100,000/$300,000/$50,000 limits on the driver’s personal vehicle insurance, and require that TNC company ride receipts include language warning riders that if they did not book the ride through the official company app, then they are at risk of not being covered by the TNC company’s insurance policy – died for lack of a second.

The committee discussed the rogue driver issue and the TNC company representatives indicated that the companies would support a City ordinance making it illegal for a driver to give the false impression that he/she is an on-duty TNC driver when they are not using the company app. Mr. Fernandez suggested that the City ordinance also require an electronic waybill for each transport arranged through the TNC company app that must be shown to a City enforcement officer by the driver upon request. That would give the City a clear avenue for enforcement of regulations against rogue drivers. 
The committee returned to the issue of insurance requirements and Twane Duckworth, the City’s Risk Manager, recommended that the ordinance be drafted to state that the driver and the TNC company are both jointly responsible to have the required coverage in place. He agreed that there is only a need for the high coverage commercial policy limits when there is a passenger in the vehicle. Otherwise, the driver is merely driving his or her personal vehicle as anyone would and incurs no greater risk of liability. He noted that the coverage amounts being discussed earlier in the meeting were substantially higher than the minimum coverage levels required by the state for anyone to operate a personal motor vehicle. In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni about why taxicabs are required to have commercial insurance in force at all times, regardless of whether there is a passenger being transported or not, Mr. Duckworth said he didn’t see any reason why taxis could not be subject to the same split limit coverage requirement as TNC vehicles. Finance Director Mike Weinstein urged the committee to choose an insurance level that is appropriate to protect the City against whatever liability it might incur by licensing and permitting vehicles for hire to operate and not to default to the minimum coverage required by the state. Mr. Duckworth recommended that the ordinance contain language that eliminates “clashing” because the standard insurance policy indicates the subject policy is “excess over other valid and collectible insurance.”  When two potentially covering policies have this standard language, they both claim the other should be primary and their own policy should be excess.  By requiring ordinance language that eliminates “clashing,” the claims will be paid to an injured party in a timely manner and without undue delay as insurance companies contest which policy is actually liable.
Motion (Crescimbeni): require vehicles to be covered by EITHER $50,000/$100,000/$25,000 limits on the driver’s personal vehicle insurance when not on a call and by  $1 million minimum coverage on the TNC company’s commercial policy when summoned for a trip OR by $100,000/$300/000/$50,000 coverage at all times; include a “no clashing” requirement on the insurance; and require public service information on TNC trip receipts warning riders that if they did not book the ride through the official company app, then they are at risk of not being covered by the TNC company’s insurance policy – approved 3-0.
Regarding vehicle inspections, Mr. Braddock said he would not recommend inspections less than every 120 days, but that is the City’s call to make. He believes inspections by the City would be better than relying on third party certified mechanics. Council Member Crescimbeni advocated for the City to develop a specific list of inspection items and standards and a list of certified mechanics from which the driver or TNC company can choose to have inspections performed. He also wants copies of all vehicle inspection reports provided to the City and expressed absolute opposition to allowing any vehicle to be put into for-hire service prior to the required inspection being performed. Mr. Braddock suggested having the option of either the City or a City-approved ASE certified mechanic perform the inspections.

Mr. Nail described Uber’s driver background check process, including the various databases the third party contractor reviews. Mr. Braddock agreed with requiring taxi driver background checks on an annual basis rather than every five years.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:27 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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